Academic Sournal of Modern Rhilology

JAKUB KUBŚ University of Wrocław

ISSN 2299-7164 Vol. 12 (2021) Special Issue s. 83-94

Historical Narratives in Different Language Versions of Wikipedia

Abstract

The article compares selected entries on Wikipedia concerning significant historical events in three language versions: Belarusian, Lithuanian, and Polish. The idea behind Wikipedia is that anyone can contribute to it, thus expanding the pool of shared knowledge. This model of an online encyclopaedia, however, can be accused of subjectivity. According to communication theorists, the Web allows people to live as if in a single *global village*; however, the field of historical discourse proves that virtual reality is rife with multiple *villages*, each presenting a different point of view. Wikipedia, which is a flagship example of the implementation of Marshal McLuhan's concept, is no exception in this matter. In this study, I apply the method of ideological critique to investigate whether national values influence the objectivity of Wikipedia articles written in local languages. A comparison of multilingual Wikipedia entries reveals the prevalence of "local" points of view on controversial historical events.

Keywords: language, historiography, narrative, nationalism, rhetorical criticism, Wikipedia

Wikipedia as a source of knowledge

Wikipedia has become a common way for people to obtain information (Wray 2009). Currently, it is the largest open-source encyclopaedia on the Internet and one of the largest websites globally (Alexa 2021). The idea of open-source software is closely linked with the idea of crowdsourcing (Howe 2006) – all the Internet users can be the potential editors of Wikipedia. The underlying premise of this approach is the collection of knowledge by Internet users and its continual improvement by the digital *crowd*.

In contrast with traditional sources, the creation of content on Wikipedia occurs in a fast and flexible way, without official editors or formal review processes. As part of its open editing policy, Wikipedia allows editing, proofreading and even removing content from articles by everyone. Although the content and quality of Wikipedia articles have been criticized in some studies (Denning *et al.* 2005; Kopeć 2016), it is undoubtedly an interesting example of the culture of participation (Jenkins 2006). In fact, a *Nature* investigation found a comparable average number of inaccuracies in Wikipedia and Encyclopaedia

Britannica (Giles 2005). It should be noted that the principle "anyone can edit" is not equal with "anyone can write what they want with no repercussions" – some pages are protected from editing, as they may be targeted by vandals¹. Also, simple acts of vandalism are usually instantly detected by bots and reverted² while the permission to edit some articles can be restricted to users with a specific level of authorisation (Wikipedia: Protection). However, while bots can undo malicious edits or flag potential hate speech, volunteer editors remain able to use sources presenting subjective points of view.

Neutral point(s) of view?

The encyclopaedic nature of Wikipedia is tantamount to fact that it is not a platform to present discoveries. The scientific process entails investigating issues and posing questions for which answers are not settled yet (Latour 1987). On the other hand, Wikipedia's mission is to make all the known information widely available (Wikipedia: About). Wikipedia also adopts the "neutral point of view" (NPOV) principle. "This principle states that the entry authors should not present their own opinions but only base the content on reliable sources. Moreover, if there are contradictions in the sources themselves, the content creators should accurately and neutrally describe all sides of the dispute (Wikipedia: Neutral point of view).

In practice, however, a certain bias in the idea of NPOV is noticeable. Some issues have a more structural character – according to a 2018 survey, 90% of the content creators on Wikipedia are male (Wikipedia: Community Insights/2018 Report). A study led by the University of Oxford found that most geotagged articles are focused on the Western world, and that there are more Antarctica-related entries than for any single state in South America or Africa (Graham *et al.* 2014). Although the entries on Wikipedia become, with time, less biased within a single language version (Greenstein and Zhu 2012), significant differences can be traced between different language versions of the same article (Bridgewater 2017, Callahan and Herring 2011). This is because different language versions of Wikipedia articles can be treated as a reflection of discursive practices in each society (Raburski 2016) because the sources in local languages may present different perspectives on the same topic (Körner *et al.* 2016). The differences in the virtual world, caused by a given social, linguistic, cultural, or bibliographic bias, represent the differences in the real world. The question of Wikipedia's veracity is important as it is a popular source of information on a broad range of issues, including historical topics (Florczak and Pietras 2015).

Methodology – ideological criticism

In this paper I carry out a rhetorical analysis of Wikipedia articles describing the same subject matter across different language versions. I adopted the ideological method of rhetorical criticism as it enables discovering how beliefs, values and cultural ideologies are manifested in a text – rhetorical artifact – by

¹ For example, editing the article about the main character of the 2001 American computer-animated comedy movie "Shrek" is restricted to registered and verified editors due to the previous attempts to vandalise webpage (Winter 2021).

² In addition to monitoring and preventing vandalism, bots are also used to create the so-called "stubs", which means articles deemed too short to provide encyclopedic coverage of a subject, but useful to editors to develop. As the side note, it is worth to mention, that studies discovered, that Wikipedia bots engage in the prolonged "bot fights", taking place when group of bots revert actions by other bots (Tsvetkova *et al.* 2017).

looking beyond its surface structure. The results of an ideological analysis may help a critic to reveal the underlying role of artifacts in creating and sustaining an ideology and to discover whose interests it represents (Foss 2018). Since the content analysed in this article was generated by many users, it should be noted that probably not all rhetors (editors) followed the national ideology. It should also be noted that applying the method of rhetorical criticism to selected case studies enables a critic to restrict the range of available insights and to provide a general understanding despite scrutinizing only a limited number of texts (Hart and Daughton 2005). In this article I focused on national narratives present in selected Wikipedia articles in three languages: Belarusian, Lithuanian, and Polish³. As proven with this preliminary study, sampling even a modest number of cross-cultured articles on Wikipedia may offer interesting insights and basis for subsequent, more in-depth research.

History as a narrative

The 17th century Italian philosopher Giambattista Vico concluded in his *New Science* that subjectivity is unavoidable in the narrations composed by humans ([1725] 2001). The truth has never been the main goal of national narratives, for which constructing stories from certain facts is as important as forgetting others (Carretero *et al.* 2012). The aim of a historian working on the national history is to create "imagined communities" (Anderson 2006). In many countries, the history is openly nation-centred and offers only one model for interpretation, serving as an instrument of propaganda (Foster 2012). Additionally, the standards of what is considered to be closer to the *truth* are strongly culturally conditioned (Jemielniak and Wilamowski 2017). Thus, Wikipedia is sometimes criticised for emphasising "local heroes" and distorting reality (Kolbitsch and Maurer 2006).

The historiography of one country usually interprets as triumphs these events which a neighbour state depicts as loses, and *vice versa* (Eidintas *et al.* 2013). It is worth looking at these relations from the perspective of *histoire croisée* ("crossing history", "history on the border") (Werner and Zimmermann 2003), as the comparison of historiography between nations is an indispensable method for contemporary critical research (Lorenz 2010).

It is worth mentioning that interlingual qualitative research focused on Wikipedia is scarce (Bridgewater 2017). Most of the research on Wikipedia's language diversity investigates the organisational and sociological aspects rather than actual article content differences between languages (Konieczny 2010; Fuster 2011). Some studies concentrate on cultural differences among Wikipedia entries (Pfeil *et al.* 2006), while others cover quantitative differences (Jemielniak and Wilamowski 2017). Some studies refuted neutrality of multilingual versions Wikipedia on war-related topics (Zhou *et al.* 2015), while others have proven that even the most traumatic events for several countries, like the Srebrenica massacre, are described in a similar manner across different language versions (Rogers and Sendijarevic 2013).

To my knowledge, this is the first study concerning Wikipedia entries in local languages covering topics of historical events which significantly affected Lithuania, Poland, and Belarus. However, a similar (offline) comparative study was conducted by Rūstis Kamuntavičius, who analysed differences between

³ Regarding the explanation of the content analysis process – Polish is my mother tongue and I am sufficiently fluent in Lithuanian and Belarusian to understand the content of relevant Wikipedia entries.

historical atlases of these three neighbouring states (2014). According to his research, the maps referring to the same historical periods contain significant differences, in line with national narratives.

The aim of this study was to investigate whether it is possible to draw similar conclusions to R. Kamuntavičius' research. Based on previous Wikipedia research, my thesis is that it is possible to detect national sentiments that violate the NPOV principle, thus distorting the historiographic reality, in the local language versions of the online encyclopaedia. I compared narratives on selected issues shared by three countries: the Polish ruler of Lithuanian origin, Jogaila (14th–15th century), the Union of Lublin (1569) and the Polish-Lithuanian war of 1919–1920. These sensitive events were chosen because they created considerable tensions in the past and therefore constitute a challenge to comply with the neutrality requirement of a Wikipedia article. This paper is not intended to evaluate which of narratives present in entries is more *true* or accurate⁴. Also, due to its importance as a "global language", I compared analysed articles to the English language version covering these topics.

Polish King of Lithuanian origin – Jogaila

King Jogaila (Władysław II Jagiełło) is a respectable figure in Polish historiography, mainly due to his victory in the Battle of Grunwald (1410). Conversely, in the traditional 20th century Lithuanian historiography, Jogaila was treated as the main national traitor (Łossowski 2002)⁵. In Belarusian historiography, the approach towards Jogaila is strongly tied to that towards the Grand Duchy of Lithuania (GDL), a contentious topic among Belarusian historians (Bekus 2010).

The Polish version of the Wikipedia article on Jogaila is relatively extensive (37,827 characters with spaces). The entry also includes various images (e.g.: historical and artistic representations of the Jogaila, maps). The order of the article is organised according to the chronology of the ruler's life. Jogaila's attitude to Vytautas' attempts to be crowned king is presented as positive but the authors admit that the coronation of the Grand Duke of Lithuania was thwarted by the resistance of the Polish nobility. In a separate subsection devoted to the assessment of Jogaila's reign he is presented in an overall positive light. The territorial development of the Polish-Lithuanian state, the strengthening of ties between the two countries and the Christianisation of Lithuania were emphasized.

The Lithuanian version of the article is considerably shorter (7,209 characters with spaces) and the number of illustrations is smaller. Significantly, the article does not contain any footnotes. The article is mostly limited to the basic information about the ruler, although a longer, separate section of the entry is devoted to the relations between Jogaila and Vytautas, the Grand Duke of Lithuania. This part is accompanied by the painting by Jan Matejko entitled "Vytautas invites Jogaila to the Battle of Grunwald," in which the Polish ruler is depicted as praying on his knees and delaying the start of the fight, while an impatient Vytautas stands over him, pointing to the battlefield. The article emphasises the role of Jogaila in initiating the process of Westernisation and Polonisation of Lithuania. The entry also mentions the betrayal and the possibility of Jogaila arranging for poisoning of his uncle Kęstutis while the latter was imprisoned. In comparison, the Polish version of the article states only that "The uncle [Kęstutis] was

⁴ As Marc Bloch stated: "the mania for making judgements" is "satanic enemy of true history" ([1949] 1992: 26).

⁵ An interesting example is the "social court" held over Jogaila on December 29, 1929 in the Lithuanian town Kaišiadorys. The ruler was found guilty of treason and sentenced to be deleted from Lithuanian history (Buchowski 2006).

imprisoned in the tower of the Krewo castle, where he died shortly afterwards." (Wikipedia: Władysław II Jagiełło) Also, in the Lithuanian version the national origin of Jogaila's last wife (who bore heirs to the throne) was emphasised – "[Sophia of Halshany] came from the Grand Duchy of Lithuania, not from Poland." (Wikipedia: Jogaila) Finally, Jogaila's attitude towards Vytautas' aspiration for the crown is described as "unclear", in contrast to the Polish version.

The Belarusian version of the article is, interestingly, the most extensive one (58,969 characters with spaces)⁶. The article also contains the highest number of images. The article is composed of many sections and subsections devoted to the ruler's biography, the origin of his name and "curiosities". Significantly, the biographical part opens with a statement underlining that the GDL at the end of the 15th century was a heterogenic state, consisting of: "first of all and mainly the areas of former Kievan Rus inhabited by the Slavs and ethnic Baltic countries in the northwest." (Wikipedia: Ягайла) Such a remark is intended to emphasise the Ruthenian (and indirectly Belarusian) character of the GDL, as the Lithuanians "appropriated" the GDL for themselves after World War I, according to the contemporary Belarusian historiography (Kamuntavičius 2008). In reference to the imprisonment of Kestutis by Jogaila, the article mentions that the Polish ruler supposedly ordered also to drown Birute, Kestutis' wife and mother of Vytautas. Some additional facts are given about Vytuatas (e.g.: his escape from Krewo castle disguised as a woman or that he was baptised by the Teutonic Knights before Jogaila). The editors of the entry state that the Union of Krewo, constituting Polish-Lithuanian relations, in the known form and terms was forged by the Poles. Regarding the death of Jogaila, the Belarusian editors claim that the ruler died listening to the song of the nightingale, whereas in the Polish entry it is written, that the King caught a cold while listening to the singing of the nightingales, and died as a result, which is in line with the chronicle (Długosz [1455-1480] 2009: 131). In the summary of the entry, it is stated that 19thcentury Russian historians perceived Jogaila as a "man of small mind and weak character who could not have played a significant role in history," (Wikipedia: Ягайла) while adding that in Polish historiography he is usually credited with great abilities.

In summary, all three entries offer a rather objective description of the Polish ruler, while certain facts are omitted or included depending on the interest of editors. Some traces of a wider, national narrative are noticeable in the Belarusian article which implies that the GDL was *de facto* a mostly Belarusian state, contrary to the Lithuanian historiography. In comparison, the English version of the article is also extensive (41,200 characters with spaces), providing neutral and balanced information while citing different sources – mainly English, Polish, and Lithuanian [Wikipedia: Władysław II Jagiełło].

Union of Lublin and the Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth

The Union of Lublin (1569) was a legal act constituting the Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth. This event is perceived very differently in Belarusian, Lithuanian, and Polish historiography (Petrauskas 2013), which is reflected in the respective language versions of Wikipedia.

⁶ It should be noted that there are two independent versions of Belarusian Wikipedia: the "official" one ("наркамаўка") and "classic" or "oppositionist" one ("тарашкевіца", based on the language rules codified by Branislaw Tarashkyevich in 1918 and used in Belarus until the Soviet reform of 1933). The "official" version is almost three times the size of the "classic" one. In this article, I focus on the "official" version of the Belarusian Wikipedia.

The Polish version of the article is extensive (12,465 characters with spaces) and includes nine images. In one of the initial paragraphs, the editors make a statement that the Union in Krewo from 1385 assumed "the incorporation" of the GDL into Poland, which touches a highly debatable matter among historians about the meaning of the word applicare (Łukowski and Zawadzki 2019). The style of the Wikipedia article indicates that the resistance of the Lithuanian nobility to the union may be perceived negatively, e.g.: "Both parties agreed to a joint election and coronation (...). However, it soon turned out that these provisions only remained on paper when the Lithuanians boycotted in 1564 the Crown Sejm." (Wikipedia: Unia lubelska) Poland's enforcement of the union is perceived as positive, as "the Lithuanian resistance was basically broken." (Wikipedia: Unia lubelska) However, the general population of Lithuania is presented as those who strove for the union while only the Lithuanian magnates resisted, because of economic reasons: "Unexpectedly, those who opposed the conclusion of a new union, [were] only Lithuanian magnates who could lose the most as a result of the new union." (Wikipedia: Unia lubelska) In the case of Poland's incorporation of lands of Volhynia, Kiev, and Bracław Voivodeships, the broad freedoms and privileges granted to the Ruthenian nobility are emphasised. However, this emphasis on granted freedoms and privileges is accompanied by a remark pointing out the ingratitude of the Ruthenians: "Despite the broad freedoms granted to the Ruthenians, there was social discontent which had a certain influence on the later Cossack uprisings against the Commonwealth." (Wikipedia: Unia lubelska) Interestingly, the annexation of the Ruthenian lands as a means to force the Lithuanian nobles to negotiate the union is called the "fait accompli method".

In comparison, the Lithuanian version of the article is much shorter (6,021 characters with spaces) and contains less images. It is worth emphasizing that two maps are attached in the entry. The maps depict the borders before and after the union, thus highlighting territorial losses of the GDL. As for the reasons for concluding the union, the article mentions the difficult situation of the GDL, which had to wage a war on two fronts, and the reluctancy of Poland to provide aid before the signing of the union. It is stressed that due to the annexation of territories by Poland, the GDL lost more than a third of its territory and population, and the Lithuanian army was weakened. The Lithuanian version of the article states that in March 1569 King Sigismund Augustus annexed the Voivodeship of Podlachie, bordering between the two countries, to Poland without Lithuanian participation. On the contrary, the Polish version of the article states that the Podlachie Voivodeship was incorporated with the consent of the local Lithuanian nobility. In contrast to the Polish narrative, the attitude of the Lithuanian nobility, which delayed and postponed the establishment of the union, is perceived as a triumph. The role of the Lithuanian nobleman Jan Chodkiewicz, who managed to negotiate more favourable conditions by "appealing to the feelings of Sigismund Augustus in speeches," (Wikipedia: Liublino unija) is highlighted.

In comparison with the previous two versions, the Belarusian article unequivocally presents negative assessment of this historical event. The entry is relatively short (8,570 characters with spaces) and contains two images. The first paragraphs describe the historical background of the union, showing that the only reason for concluding the union by the GDL was a difficult military situation of the country. It is also stated that "Poland was in no hurry to help, trying to fully incorporate the GDL." (Wikipedia: Люблінская унія) The editors of the entry claim that the exchange of the copies of the union acts

⁷ The so-called "Żeligowski's Mutiny", as a result of which the Poles took Vilnius in 1920, is similarly called by the Polish side the "fait accompli politics", and by the Lithuanian side – annexation, occupation.

between the Polish and the GDL sides after signing the document was undertaken "to hide the violent, aggressive and unequal nature of the union, to give it the appearance of a voluntary consent of the parties." (Wikipedia: Люблінская унія) This narration is developed in the next paragraph:

Violence, deception, blackmail and dishonesty of Polish feudal lords, Catholic clergy and Sigismund Augustus himself against the representatives of the Grand Duchy are clearly evidenced by the diary entries of the Lublin Sejm, so there is no reason to agree with those historians who claimed that the small and medium gentry desired and sought union with Poland." (Wikipedia: Люблінская унія)

The editors further state that the union was an unlawful undertaking, and the illegal status of the union act was acknowledged by the Poles, who "tried to force the representatives of the principality to agree to the union and thus hide the illegal annexation of foreign territories by the appearance of 'consent' and 'brotherly love' of both parties." (Wikipedia: Люблінская унія) The style of the article sometimes takes an emotional tone:

The appropriation of these territories intensified the growth of great-power chauvinist illusions in Poland which completely supplanted sober reasoning. It seemed to the ruling elite of Poland that nothing could stop their selfish plans now, as their main opponents in the principality were broken and oppressed, and the principality itself was doomed to liquidation." (Wikipedia: Λюбλінская унія)

The Union of Lublin is finally called a "shameful act" on terms dictated by the Poles. The Catholic clergy introduced in a greater number in the GDL after 1569 is represented as alien agents acting on behalf of Vatican and Gniezno, the ecclesiastical capital of Poland. The forced Polonisation and Catholicisation are evaluated negatively, as causing cultural and scientific stagnation. The article concludes with a remark that the Union of Lublin eventually led to the destruction of the entire feudal Commonwealth.

The comparison of these articles makes the national sentiment rather apparent. Both the Polish and the Lithuanian versions adopt slightly different evaluations, emphasizing local heroes and claiming that the Union of Lublin should be considered a victory or a loss, respectively. A definitely negative assessment of this historical event is noticeable in the Belarusian version of the article, clearly violating the NPOV principle. It is also worth noting that English version of the article is the most extensive one (17,505 characters with spaces) and describes the historical event in a multifaceted and objective way. The assessment of the consequences of the Union of Lublin, however, agrees with the harsh criticism contained in the Belarusian version of the article - the development of noble privileges led to political anarchy and ultimately disintegration of the state [Wikipedia: Union of Lublin].

Polish-Lithuanian war of 1919-1920

The last analysed articles cover the topic of the Polish-Lithuanian war of 1919-1920. The Vilnius region, legally a part of Lithuania, became the subject of a dispute of various narratives after World War I. This conflict, as a result of which Poles occupied Vilnius until World War II, greatly influenced the Polish-Lithuanian relations in the 20th century.

The Polish version of the article is relatively short (7,177 characters with spaces). It contains three images, including one map. The entry is titled "Polish-Lithuanian conflict", instead of "Polish-Lithuanian war". Regarding Vilnius before the Polish occupation, the editors state that "the majority of its population

spoke Polish at that time and felt connected with the reborn Polish state." The annexation of the Southern Suwałki Region to Poland is named "liberation". Lithuania is described as:

[S] eparatist state created on the territory of the former Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth from inspirations of Germany hostile to the resurgent Poland, which [Lithuania] was, by its own choice, *de facto* at war with Poland and cooperated militarily with the Bolsheviks against Poland." (Wikipedia: Konflikt polsko-litewski)

The invasion on the rest of Lithuania, according to the editors, "would not be a problem from a military point of view", which is also accompanied by a note stating that the political costs would have been completely acceptable. The lack of such action is explained by "federation plans, and above all by the sentiment of Józef Piłsudski", followed by a statement that the Polish politician nevertheless has a "bad opinion among Lithuanian historians." It is worth to highlight that Piłsudski is perceived negatively in the Lithuanian historiography (Kamuntavičius 2018). The entry then states that the Lithuanian politicians were not reasonable. The Lithuanisation of Poles living in the Kaunas region is indicated as a result of the war.

The Lithuanian version of the article is shorter (4,592 characters with spaces) and includes only two images. The emphasis is put on helplessness of the Lithuanian army and large differences in military power between Lithuania and Poland, in favour of the latter. Pilsudski is described as the dictator of Poland and his Lithuanian origin is highlighted. Regarding the course of the conflict, it is stressed that the Lithuanian troops won the last two battles but their further advance was stopped under the pressure of the League of Nations Commission. The Lithuanian version states that the result of war was severance of all diplomatic relations between Poland and Lithuania by 1938, indicating the loss for both sides (Wikipedia: Lenkijos–Lietuvos karas).

The Belarusian version is the shortest (3,963 characters with spaces) and includes one image (Wikipedia: Польска-літоўская вайна). It is worth mentioning that it is the only version mentioning a plan of Paul Hymans, a Belgian representative to the League of Nations, who proposed to conduct a plebiscite in the Vilnius region, although neither side of the conflict wanted to pursue it (Jankauskas 2005). Notably, all three versions of the article contain a similar table, containing number of armed forces on both sides. Although analysed versions give the same number of soldiers on the Lithuanian side (about 7-8 thousand), at the same time differ significantly in terms of the numbers on the Polish side. The Polish version states that the Polish forces were "unknown, initially much smaller", the Belarusian version does not provide any number, while the Lithuanian version estimates the number of Polish soldiers at 20-30 thousand, thus exceeding Lithuanian forces three or four times. As numbers are usually considered to be more objective, just because they are numbers (Porter 1995), the aforementioned difference in data has a bearing on the narrative of the conflict.

In conclusion, the Polish version of the article seems to assess the war with certain nationalistic pride. Some minor, though significant differences are noticeable in the nomenclature used in these three articles, e.g.: describing Pilsudski as a "dictator" in the Lithuanian version which would probably be regarded as unfavourable by Polish editors. Conversely, the English language article should be appreciated for both the detailed study of the topic (50,213 characters with spaces) and the broad outline of the causes, course and results of the war. As before, the English version is characterised by a balanced assessment and presentation of various sides of this multi-threaded conflict, citing sources in different (mainly English, Polish, and Lithuanian) languages.

Conclusions

The dissimilarity of the narrative is visible in the sphere of assessing the same historical events from a perspective of different nations. In the compared Wikipedia entries, similar facts were often given but conformed to a different narrative that ultimately creates the core of a nation's history. In fact, sometimes the differences were so substantial that a reader of these language versions of the same article might get an impression that the texts dealt with a completely different event. The findings reported here are consistent with claims from earlier studies and reinforce the thesis that people reading about the same thing in different language versions of Wikipedia may be confronted with very different versions of the truth (Reynolds 2016). As shown in the article, the principle of objectivity in multilingual Wikipedia articles can be bent in favour of a narrative presenting a subjective, more nationalist rhetoric. This finding is especially important as in general an average Wikipedia user lacks knowledge or experience to recognise rhetoric at a first glance (Foss 2018), even more so if it appears in a source that emphasizes its objectivity. The content presented in the analysed articles not only differs from each other but also fits into polarised historiographic narratives, limiting the potential for reaching a consensus in assessing common events in the history of neighboring countries. Even based on a limited number of analysed articles, the English language version of Wikipedia appears to be characterised by greater objectivity, outlining a wider context of events and fulfilling NPOV principle. It is worth adding that many of the editors of the analysed articles in the English version of Wikipedia are from the countries affected by the described events8. Since English has become an international language, people from numerous countries prefer to read about history in English as it often provides more information and tends to be more objective or reliable. Unfortunately, the same cannot always can be said about Wikipedia articles written in local languages.

Different voices rarely cross the barrier of one language, while technology already allows the interpenetration of perspectives. However, this could disrupt the established national narrative, and at the same time – without substantive support – turn into ideological conflicts. It seems, however, that such discussions are needed if countries bound by a common geopolitical and civilization interest want to develop a common dialogue. Lithuania and Poland belong to the same international military and political alliances (e.g.: NATO, EU), thus creating a need for the common ground to go beyond the narrow nationalist narrative. At the same time, as shown by this study, some content on Wikipedia clearly defies the principle of neutrality, instead creating space for the "Linguistic Point of View" (Massa and Scrinzi 2012) and in extreme cases even becoming a disinformation tool (Shubber 2014). Further research should be carried out on the potential of using Wikipedia as a tool for manipulating information and, at the same time, ways of counteracting such action.

Although it is impossible to create an encyclopaedia that includes all points of view, the Internet provides a tool that enables the perception, if not acceptance, of pluralism and diversity. Getting to know different points of view encourages broadening own's mental horizons. If this potential is not used on the

⁸ Some editors provide information about their nationality on their Wikipedia website. Sometimes it can be deduced based on information about languages they know, including the native language. An analysis of discussion forums and history of changes in entries allowed identifying editors from different countries, like Poland (e.g.: "Piotr Konieczny aka Prokonsul Piotrus", "Halibutt", "Volunteer Marek", "Szopen", "Lysy", "Merangs"), Lithuania (e.g.: "Cukrakalnis", "Pofka", "M.K", "Lokyz", "Renata3"), Ukraine (e.g.: "Irpen") or England (e.g.: "Qp10qp"), who were involved in editing two or three English language articles about the historical events analysed in this paper.

state's scale, referring to the philosopher Zygmunt Bauman (2016), humanity may once again fall into the trap of narcissistic nationalism. Ideological messages in an artifact such as an online encyclopaedia pose a special challenge because the audience does not expect to see them there. One explanation for the presence of nationalist narratives in supposedly objective sources may be due to the fact, that "only the best of the past can make the present seem less tragic" (Hart and Daughton 2005; 19), leading to a conclusion that even though rhetoric is present in Wikipedia, most of us would have it no other way.

References

- Anderson, Benedict (2006) *Imagined Communities: Reflections on the Origin and Spread of Nationalism.* London, New York: Verso.
- Bekus, Nelly (2010) *Struggle over Identity: the Official and the Alternative 'Belarusianness'*. Budapest, New York: Central European University Press.
- Bloch, Marc ([1949] 1992) [Apologie pour l'histoire ou Métier d'historien. Paris, Librairie Armand Colin] Translated into English by Peter Putnam. The Historian's Craft, Manchester: Manchester University Press.
- Bridgewater, Matt (2017) "History Writing and Wikipedia." [In:] Computers and Composition. Vol. 45; 36–50.
- Buchowski, Krzysztof (2006) Litwomani i polonizatorzy: Mity, wzajemne postrzeganie i stereotypy w stosunkach polsko-litewskich w pierwszej połowie XX wieku. Białystok: Wydawnictwo Uniwersytetu w Białymstoku.
- Callahan, Ewa, Susan Herring (2011) "Cultural bias in Wikipedia content on famous persons." [In:] *Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology*. Vol. 62 (10); 1899–1915.
- Carretero, Mario, Cesar Lopez, María-Fernanda González, María Rodríguez-Moneo (2012) "Student's historical narratives and concepts about the nation." [In:] Mario Carretero, Mikel Asensio and María Rodríguez-Moneo (eds.) *History education and the construction of national identities.* Charlotte, NC: Information Age Publishing; 153–170.
- Denning, Peter, Jim Horning, David Parnas, Lauren Weinstein (2005) "Wikipedia Risks." [In:] *Communications of the ACM The semantic e-business vision*. Vol. 48 (12); 152.
- Długosz, Jan ([1455–1480] 2009) [Annales seu cronicae incliti Regni Poloniae] Translated into Polish by Julia Mrukówna. Roczniki czyli kroniki sławnego Królestwa Polskiego. Vol. 9. Warszawa: Polskie Wydawnictwo Naukowe.
- Eidintas, Alfonsas, Alfredas Bumblauskas, Antanas Kulakauskas, Mindaugas Tamošaitis (2013) [*Lietuvos istorija*. Vilnius: Eugrimas]. Translated into Polish by UAB "Metropolio vertimai". *Historia Litwy*. Vilnius: BALTO print.
- Florczak, Ilona, Tomasz Pietras, (2015) "Wikipedia źródło wiedzy dla historyków? Uwagi na temat przydatności encyklopedii internetowych w nauczaniu historii", [In:] Mariusz Ausz and Małgorzata Szabaciuk (eds.) *Multimedia a źródła historyczne w nauczaniu i badaniach*. Lublin: Wydawnictwo UMCS; 85–104.
- Foss, Sonja (2018) Rhetorical Criticism: Exploration and Practice (5th Edition). Long Grove, IL: Waveland Press.
- Foster, Stuart (2012) "Re-thinking history textbooks in a globalized world." [In:] Mario Carretero, Mikel Asensio and María Rodríguez-Moneo (eds.) *History education and the construction of national identities*. Charlotte, NC: Information Age Publishing; 49–62.
- Fuster, Morell Mayo (2011) "The Wikimedia foundation and the governance of Wikipedia's infrastructure historical trajectories and its hybrid character." [In:] Geert Lovink and Nathaniel Tkacz (eds.) *Critical point of view: A Wikipedia reader.* Amsterdam: Institute of Network Cultures; 325–341.

- Giles, Jim (2005) "Internet Encyclopaedias go head to head." [In:] Nature. Vol. 438; 900-901.
- Greenstein, Shane, Feng Zhu (2012) "Is Wikipedia Biased?" [In:] American Economic Review: Papers and Proceedings. Vol. 102 (3); 343–348.
- Graham, Mark, Bernie Hogan, Ralph Straumann, Ahmed Medhat (2014) "Uneven Geographies of User-Generated Information: Patterns of Increasing Informational Poverty." [In:] *Annals of the Association of American Geographers*. Vol. 104 (4); 746–764.
- Hart, Roderick, Suzanne Daughton (2005) Modern Rhetorical Criticism (3rd Edition). Boston: Pearson.
- Howe, Jeff (2006) "The Rise of Crowdsourcing." [In:] Wired magazine. Vol. 14 (6); 1-4.
- Jankauskas, Vidmantas (2015) "The Loss of Vilnius and 'Central Lithuania." [In:] Marjus Iršėnas and Tojana Račiūnaitė (eds.) *The Lithuanian Millennium: History, Art and Culture*. Vilnius: Vilnius Academy of Arts Press; 539–546.
- Jemielniak, Dariusz, Maciej Wilamowski (2017) "Cultural diversity of quality of information on Wikipedias." [In:] *Journal of the Association for Information Science and Technology*. Vol. 68 (10); 2460–2470.
- Jenkins, Henry (2006) *Convergence Culture. Where Old and New Media Collide.* New York, London: New York University Press.
- Kamuntavičius, Rūstis (2008) "LDK susidarymas: pagal lietuvius ir baltarusius." [In:] A Book of the Grand Duchy of Lithuania. Towards the Traditions of European Community. A Joint Publication of Scientists and Writers from Belarus, Lithuania and Poland. Sejny: Fundacja Pogranicze; 46–72.
- Kamuntavičius, Rūstis (2014) "Interpretacje przeszłości. Litewskie, polskie i białoruskie mapy historyczne." [In:] *Przegląd Wschodni*. Vol. 13 (3), 913–948.
- Kamuntavičius, Rūstis (2018) "Dlaczego Józef Piłsudski nigdy nie będzie uważany za bohatera na Litwie?" [In:] *Nowy Prometeusz*. Vol. 12; 75–81.
- Kolbitsch, Josef, Hermann Maurer (2006) "The transformation of the web: How emerging communities shape the information we consume." [In:] *Journal of Universal Computer Science*. Vol. 12 (2); 187–213.
- Konieczny, Piotr (2010) "Adhocratic governance in the Internet age: A case of Wikipedia." [In:] *Journal of Information Technology and Politics*. Vol. 7; 263–283.
- Kopeć, Katarzyna (2016) "Otwarty charakter encyklopedii. Wikipedia jako źródło informacji w cyfrowym świecie." [In:] *Studia Humanistyczne AGH*. Vol. 15 (1); 65–77.
- Körner, Martin, Tatiana Sennikova, Florian Windhäuser, Claudia Wagner, Fabian Flöck (2016) "Wikiwhere: An Interactive Tool for Studying the Geographical Provenance of Wikipedia References." [In:] "CoRR abs/1612.00985"; 1–4.
- Latour, Bruno (1987) Science in action, Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Lorenz, Chris (2010) "Double Trouble: A Comparison of the Politics of National History in Germany and in Quebec." [In:] Stefan Berger, Chris Lorenz (eds.) *Nationalizing the Past. Historians as Nation Builders in Modern Europe*, Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan; 49–70.
- Lossowski, Piotr (2002) "Jagiełło nie jest już zdrajcą." [In:] "Polityka". 28.09.2002. Vol. 39/2002; 76.
- Łukowski, Jerzy, Hubert Zawadzki (2019) A Concise History of Poland, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Massa, Paolo, Federico Scrinzi (2012) "Manypedia: Comparing Language Points of View of Wikipedia Communities." [In:] WikiSym '12: Proceedings of the Eighth Annual International Symposium on Wikis and Open Collaboration. Vol.21; 1–9.
- Pfeil, Ulrike, Panayiotis Zaphiris, Chee Siang Ang (2006) "Cultural Differences in Collaborative Authoring of Wikipedia." [In:] *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*. Vol.12 (1); 88–113.
- Porter, Theodor (1995) *Trust in Numbers: The Pursuit of Objectivity in Science and Public Life.* Princeton: Princeton University Press.

- Raburski, Tomasz (2016) "Wikipedia jako narzędzie badawcze." [In:] Piotr Siuda (ed.) *Metody badań online*. Gdańsk: Wydawnictwo Naukowe Katedra; 104–153.
- Rogers, Richard, Emina Sendijarevic (2013) "Neutral or National Point of View? A Comparison of Srebrenica Articles across Wikipedia's Language Versions." [In:] Richard Rogers (ed.) *Digital Methods*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Tsvetkova, Milena, Ruth García-Gavilanes, Luciano Floridi, Taha Yasseri (2017) "Even good bots fight: The case of Wikipedia." [In:] *PLoS ONE*. Vol.12 (2); 1–13.
- Vico, Giambattista ([1725] 2001) [Principi di una Scienza Nuova Intorno alla Natura delle Nazioni per la Quale si Ritruovano i Principi di Altro Sistema del Diritto Naturale delle Genti. Naples: Felice Mosca] Translated into English by Dave Marsh. New Science. London: Penguin Classics.
- Werner, Michael, Bénédicte Zimmermann (2003) "Penser l'histoire croisée: entre empirie et réflexivité." [In:] *Annales. Histoire, Sciences Sociales.* Vol. 1 (58); 7–36.
- Wray, Brad (2009) "The epistemic cultures of science and Wikipedia: A comparison." [In:] *Episteme*. Vol. 6 (1); 38–51.
- Zhou, Yiwei, Alexandra I. Cristea, Zachary Roberts (2015) "Is Wikipedia Really Neutral? A Sentiment Perspective Study of War-related Wikipedia Articles since 1945." [In:] *Proceedings of the 29th Pacific Asia Conference on Language, Information and Computation*. Shanghai; 160–168.

Internet references

Alexa: The Top 500 Sites on the Web. (2021). https://bit.ly/3zKvP68 [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Bauman, Zygmunt (2016) Interview, by Ricardo de Querol, "Social media are a trap." [In:] "El País". 25.01.2016. https://bit.ly/3j1D3N0 [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Petrauskas, Rimvydas (2013) "Ko verkė lietuviai ir lenkai Liubline?" [In:] "15min". 4.11.2013. https://bit. ly/3Bhp0JC [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Reynolds, Matt, "Wikipedia 'facts' depend on which language you read them in." [In:] "New Scientist". 13.12.2016. https://bit.ly/3sIBsPc [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Shubber, Kadhim (2014) "Russia caught editing Wikipedia entry about MH17" [In:] "Wired". 18.07.2014. https://bit.ly/3wDLJgF [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: About. https://bit.ly/3gL7VQm [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: Community Insights/2018 Report. https://bit.ly/3gTCfXO [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: Jogaila. https://bit.ly/3vJN3xf [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: Konflikt polsko-litewski. https://bit.ly/3xC5nJP [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: Lenkijos-Lietuvos karas. https://bit.ly/2SQC5sj [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: Liublino unija. https://bit.ly/2TSyGtj [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: Neutral point of view. https://bit.ly/3qjlDwX [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: Protection. https://bit.ly/2WgYvEq [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: Unia lubelska. https://bit.ly/2Shhf5d [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: Union of Lublin. https://bit.ly/3khZs7F [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: Władysław II Jagiełło. https://bit.ly/3cWIQQ6 [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: Władysław II Jagiełło. [English version] https://bit.ly/3B6QMIn [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: Люблінская унія. https://bit.ly/3zMUmYm [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: Польска-літоўская вайна. https://bit.ly/3gLgc5E [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Wikipedia: Ягайла. https://bit.ly/3iYLIzK [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Winter, Emery (2021) "Yes, Shrek's Wikipedia page is protected from public edits." [In:] "King 5". 28.05.2021. https://bit.ly/2WjZGDx [date of access: 30.08.2021].

Received: 21.06.2021 Accepted: 06.10.2021